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TESTIMONY 
 
 

Mr. Chair and committee members, I am Randy Christmann, Chair of the Public 

Service Commission, and I’m here to share concerns the PSC has with the current 

proposal to add a new tax on telecommunications services. First, let me be clear that we 

are not opposed to this bill and are not weighing in on whether or not money should be 

appropriated for this purpose.  That is completely out of the Commission’s area of 

expertise. The PSC’s objection is to raising this money for Human Services through a tax 

on utilities.  

Over the decades, in almost every Legislative Session, our income and sales tax 

systems are tweaked to make those larger revenue raising taxes as fair as possible for 

the people of North Dakota. We believe those are the types of revenue sources that are 

most appropriate for raising dollars deemed necessary for human services. But the 

current version of HB 2149 proposes to raise the money with an additional tax on 

telecommunications services. This would be a very regressive, and in our opinion, a very 

unfair revenue source.  

There are currently programs in operation to significantly lower the costs for those 

who struggle to pay for telecommunications services, and many of our citizens are using 



these programs. They encourage people to maintain or add to their service, which is 

important because these are proven, important life safety tools.  For many, they are also 

essential for educational and employment opportunities. The Commission works closely 

with providers to make sure these programs are working correctly.  

Taxing telecommunications services moves exactly the opposite direction and 

actually negates some of our efforts to make these services less costly. I can only imagine 

the frustration that would be felt by young families, often among the least able to pay 

more, when they have to pay this new tax on multiple devices in order to maintain 

broadband access at home and to also assure that all members of their family can have 

coverage when away from home. 

On line 18 of SB 2149 it says, “The department shall establish … a 988 crisis 

hotline program …”  But it is important to note that the suicide and crisis lifeline is not 

exactly a new concept. This has been in existence since 2005. There are more than 200 

crisis centers in this national network. The original number was 1-800-273-8255 (TALK). 

What is new though is the switch to a three-digit option of just dialing “988”, making it 

easier to remember and call. I have attached a document that provides information about 

the program and outlines its history for you to review. 

The PSC asks that if the Finance & Taxation Committee decides this is a good 

investment for North Dakota, please pay for it from the fairest of revenue sources and not 

with this extraordinarily regressive and investment stifling new utility tax.  

Mr. Chair, this concludes our testimony.  I will be happy to answer any questions. 

 






